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Nevada Producers Still Have Time to Respond to
USDA Hemp Survey
It is not too late to respond to the 2021 Hemp Acreage and Production Survey, according
to the USDA’s National Agricultural Statistics Service (NASS). The survey collects
information on the acreage, yield, production, price and value of hemp in the United
States.

If a survey recipient is not a current hemp producer, the recipient is encouraged to
respond to a few simple questions at the beginning of the questionnaire to ensure NASS
does not contact them regarding hemp in the future.

“Every response matters to ensure we have accurate data needed to inform decisions
about the hemp industry,” said NASS Acting Administrator Kevin Barnes. “This critical
survey will set the benchmark for hemp acreage and production to assist regulatory
agencies, producers, state governments, processors and other key industry entities.”

NASS has begun phone follow-up with survey recipients. Producers can complete their
survey through a phone interview, securely online at www.agcounts.usda.gov, or by
mailing back their completed questionnaire.

All information reported by individuals will be kept confidential, as required by federal law.
Results of the survey will be released February 17, 2022 on the NASS website and in
NASS’s Quick Stats searchable database. For more information about the hemp survey,
visit the hemp web page. For assistance with the survey, producers are encouraged to call
the NASS Nevada office at (916) 738-6567.

Higher Loan Limit Now Available for USDA
Guaranteed Farm Loans
The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) announced a higher loan limit will be available
for borrowers seeking a guaranteed farm loan starting Oct. 1, 2021, from $1.776 million to
$1.825 million.  

FSA farm loans offer access to funding for a wide range of producer needs, from securing
land to financing the purchase of equipment. Guaranteed loans are financed and serviced



by commercial lenders. FSA provides up to a 95% guarantee against possible financial
loss of principal and interest. Guaranteed loans can be used for both farm ownership and
operating purposes.

In fiscal year 2021, FSA saw continued strong demand for guaranteed loans. FSA
obligated more than $3.4 billion in guaranteed farm ownership and operating loans. This
includes nearly $1.2 billion for beginning farmers. The number of guaranteed borrowers
has grown by 10% to more than 38,750 farmers and ranchers over the last decade. FSA
expects the increasing demand for farm loans to continue into fiscal year 2022. 

Disaster Set-Aside Extension   

USDA has additional support available to producers given the recent outbreaks of the
COVID-19 Delta variant and has extended the availability of COVID-19 Disaster Set-Aside
(DSA) for installments due through Jan. 31, 2022. In addition, FSA will permit a second
DSA for COVID-19 and a second DSA for natural disasters for those who had an initial
COVID-19 DSA. Requests for a COVID-19 DSA or a second DSA must be received no
later than May 1, 2022.

Last year, FSA broadened the use of the DSA. Normally used in the wake of natural
disasters, the DSA can now allow farmers with USDA farm loans who are affected by
COVID-19 and determined to be eligible, to have their next payment set aside. The set-
aside payment’s due date is moved to the final maturity date of the loan or extended up to
twelve months in the case of an annual operating loan. Any principal set-aside will
continue to accrue interest until it is repaid. This will improve the borrower’s cashflow in
the current production cycle. 

More Information 

Producers can explore available options on all FSA loan options at fsa.usda.gov or by
contacting their local USDA Service Center. Service Center staff continue to work with
agricultural producers via phone, email, and other digital tools. Because of the pandemic,
some USDA Service Centers are open to limited visitors. Contact your Service Center to
set up an in-person or phone appointment. Additionally, more information related to
USDA’s response and relief for producers can be found at farmers.gov/coronavirus. 

USDA Offers Online Tool for Drought-Stricken
Ranchers to Estimate Compensation for Feed
Transportation Costs
An online tool is now available to help ranchers document and estimate payments to cover
feed transportation costs caused by drought, which are now covered by the Emergency
Assistance for Livestock, Honeybees and Farm-raised Fish Program (ELAP). The U.S.
Department of Agriculture (USDA) updated the program this year to include feed
transportation costs as well as lowered the threshold for when assistance for water
hauling expenses is available. USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) will begin taking
applications this fall.  

The new ELAP Feed Transportation Producer Tool is a Microsoft Excel workbook that
enables ranchers to input information specific to their operation to determine an estimated
payment. Final payments may vary depending on eligibility.  
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To use the tool, ranchers will need: 

Number of truckloads for this year.

Mileage per truckload this year.

Share of feed cost this year (if splitting loads).

Number of truckloads you normally haul.

Normal mileage per truckload. 

Share of normal feed cost

The tool requires Microsoft Excel, and a tutorial video is available.

Updates to ELAP 

ELAP provides financial assistance to eligible producers of livestock, honeybees and
farm-raised fish for losses due to disease, certain adverse weather events or loss
conditions as determined by the Secretary of Agriculture. ELAP now covers feed
transportation costs where grazing and hay resources have been depleted. This includes
places where: 

Drought intensity is D2 for eight consecutive weeks as indicated by the U.S. Drought
Monitor; or 

Drought intensity is D3 or greater. 

The tool calculates the estimated payment for feed transportation assistance, but it is not
an application. Once FSA begins accepting applications later this fall for feed
transportation assistance, ranchers should contact their FSA county office to apply. To
simplify the application process, ranchers can print or email payment estimates generated
by this tool for submission to FSA. The deadline to apply for ELAP, including feed
transportation costs, for 2021 is Jan. 31, 2022. 

ELAP already covers above normal costs for hauling water to livestock in areas where
drought intensity is D3 or greater on the drought monitor. FSA is also updating ELAP to
also cover water hauling in   areas experiencing D2 for eight consecutive weeks, lowering
the threshold for this assistance to be available. Program benefits are retroactive for
2021. 

Payment Calculations 

USDA will reimburse eligible ranchers 60% of feed transportation costs above what would
have been incurred in a normal year. Producers qualifying as underserved (socially
disadvantaged, limited resource, beginning or military veteran) will be reimbursed for 90%
of the feed transportation cost above what would have been incurred in a normal year. 

USDA uses a national cost formula to determine reimbursement costs that will not include
the first 25 miles and distances exceeding 1,000 transportation miles. The calculation will
also exclude the normal cost to transport hay or feed if the producer normally purchases
some feed. For 2021, the initial cost formula of $6.60 per mile will be used (before the
percentage is applied).  

Eligibility 
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To be eligible for ELAP assistance, livestock must be intended for grazing and producers
must have incurred feed transportation costs on or after Jan. 1, 2021. Although producers
will self-certify losses and expenses to FSA, producers are encouraged to maintain good
records and retain receipts and related documentation in the event these documents are
requested for review by the local FSA County Committee.  

More Drought Recovery Information 

USDA has taken additional steps to assist drought-impacted producers, including: 

Extending deadlines for crop insurance premium and administrative fees, and
deferring interest accrual.

Streamlining and accelerating losses and issuance of indemnity payments for crop
insurance.

Investing $41.8 million through a four-state pilot of the Environmental Quality
Incentives Program Conservation Incentive Contracts focused on drought
practices. 

Investing $15 million through a block grant to the Klamath Drought Response
Agency to provide payments to producers to reduce irrigation demand. 

USDA offers a comprehensive portfolio of disaster assistance programs.  On farmers.gov,
the Disaster Assistance Discovery Tool, Disaster Assistance-at-a-Glance fact sheet,
and Farm Loan Discovery Tool can help producers and landowners determine all program
or loan options available for disaster recovery assistance. For details, producers
should contact their local USDA Service Center. 

FSA Implements Set-Aside Loan Provision for
Customers Impacted by COVID-19

Set-Aside Delays Loan Payments for Borrowers 

USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) will broaden the use of the Disaster Set-Aside (DSA)
loan provision, normally used in the wake of natural disasters, to allow farmers with USDA
farm loans who are affected by COVID-19, and are determined eligible, to have their next
payment set aside. In some cases, FSA may also set aside a second payment for farmers
who have already had one payment set aside because of a prior designated disaster.

FSA direct loan borrowers will receive a letter with the details of the expanded Disaster
Set-Aside authorities, which includes the possible set-aside of annual operating loans, as
well as explanations of the additional loan servicing options that are available. To discuss
or request a loan payment Set-Aside, borrowers should call or email the farm loan staff at
their local FSA county office.

The set-aside payment’s due date is moved to the final maturity date of the loan or
extended up to twelve months in the case of an annual operating loan. Any principal set-
aside will continue to accrue interest until it is repaid. This aims to improve the borrower’s
cashflow in the current production cycle.

FSA previously announced it was relaxing the loan-making process and adding flexibilities
for servicing direct and guaranteed loans to provide credit to producers in need. Direct

https://rma.usda.gov/News-Room/Press/Press-Releases/2021-News/RMA-Extends-Deadlines-Waives-Interest-Deferral-for-Emergency-Drought-Relief?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://rma.usda.gov/News-Room/Press/Press-Releases/2021-News/RMA-Authorizes-Emergency-Procedures-to-Help-Drought-Impacted-Producers?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.nrcs.usda.gov/wps/portal/nrcs/detail/national/newsroom/releases/?cid=NRCSEPRD1788423&utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.fsa.usda.gov/news-room/news-releases/2021/usda-invests-15-million-in-klamath-river-basin?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/node/28989?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/sites/default/files/2020-04/FSA_DisasterAssistance_at_a_glance_brochure_.pdf?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/fund/farm-loan-discovery-tool?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
http://www.farmers.gov/service-center-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


loan applicants and borrowers are encouraged to contact their local FSA county office to
discuss loan making and servicing flexibilities and other needs or concerns. Customers
participating in FSA’s guaranteed loan programs are encouraged to contact their lender.
Information on these flexibilities, and office contact information, can be found on
farmers.gov/coronavirus.

FSA will be accepting most forms and applications by facsimile or electronic signature. 
Some services are also available online to customers with an eAuth account, which
provides access to the farmers.gov portal where producers can view USDA farm loan
information and certain program applications and payments.  Customers can track
payments, report completed practices, request conservation assistance and electronically
sign documents. Customers who do not already have an eAuth account can enroll at
farmers.gov/sign-in.

Filing CCC-941 Adjusted Gross Income
Certifications
If you have experienced delays in receiving Agriculture Risk Coverage (ARC) and Price
Loss Coverage (PLC) payments, Loan Deficiency Payments (LDPs) and Market Gains on
Marketing Assistance Loans (MALs), it may be because you have not filed form CCC-941,
Adjusted Gross Income Certification.

If you don’t have a valid CCC-941 on file for the applicable crop year you will not receive
payments. All farm operator/tenants/owners who have not filed a CCC-941 and have
pending payments should IMMEDIATELY file the form with their recording county FSA
office. Farm operators and tenants are encouraged to ensure that their landowners have
filed the form.

FSA can accept the CCC-941 for 2018, 2019, 2020, 2021, and 2022. Unlike the past, you
must have the CCC-941 certifying your AGI compliance before any payments can be
issued. 

Is the Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance
Program Right for You?
Farmers and ranchers rely on crop insurance to protect themselves from disasters and
unforeseen events, but not all crops are insurable through the USDA’s Risk Management
Agency. The Farm Service Agency’s (FSA) Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program
(NAP) provides producers another option to obtain coverage against disaster for these
crops. NAP provides financial assistance to producers of non-insured crops impacted by
natural disasters that result in lower yields, crop losses, or prevents crop planting.

Commercially produced crops and agricultural commodities for which crop insurance is
not available are generally eligible for NAP. Eligible crops include those grown specifically
for food, fiber, livestock consumption, biofuel or biobased products, or be commodities
such as value loss crops like Christmas trees and ornamental nursery, honey, maple sap,
and many others. Contact your FSA office to see which crops are eligible in your state and
county. 
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Eligible causes of loss include drought, freeze, hail, excessive moisture, excessive wind or
hurricanes, earthquake, flood. These events must occur during the NAP policy coverage
period, before or during harvest, and the disaster must directly affect the eligible crop. For
guidance on causes of loss not listed, contact your local FSA county office.

Interested producers must apply for coverage using FSA form CCC-471, “Application for
Coverage,” and pay the applicable service fee at the FSA office where their farm records
are maintained. These must be filed by the application closing date. Closing dates vary by
crop, so it is important to contact your local FSA office as soon as possible to ensure you
don’t miss an application closing date. 

At the time of application, each producer will be provided a copy of the NAP Basic
Provisions, which describes how NAP works and all the requirements you must follow to
maintain NAP coverage. NAP participants must provide accurate annual reports of their
production in non-loss years to ensure their NAP coverage is beneficial to their individual
operation. 

Producers are required to pay service fees which vary depending on the number of crops
and number of counties your operation is located in. The NAP service fee is the lesser of
$325 per crop or $825 per producer per administrative county, not to exceed a total of
$1,950 for a producer with farming interests in multiple counties. Premiums also apply
when producers elect higher levels of coverage with a maximum premium of $15,750 per
person or legal entity depending on the maximum payment limitation that may apply to the
NAP covered producer. The service fee can be waived for beginning, qualifying veteran,
and limited resource farmers and rancher., These farmers and ranchers can also receive a
50 percent reduction in the premium.

For more detailed information on NAP, download the NAP Fact Sheet. To get started with
NAP, we recommend you contact your local USDA service center.

Farmers.gov Feature Helps Producers Find Farm
Loans that Fit Their Operation
Farmers and ranchers can use the Farm Loan Discovery Tool on farmers.gov to find
information on USDA farm loans that may best fit their operations.

USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) offers a variety of loan options to help farmers
finance their operations. From buying land to financing the purchase of equipment, FSA
loans can help.

USDA conducted field research in eight states, gathering input from farmers and FSA farm
loan staff to better understand their needs and challenges.

How the Tool Works

Farmers who are looking for financing options to operate a farm or buy land can answer a
few simple questions about what they are looking to fund and how much money they need
to borrow. After submitting their answers, farmers will receive information on farm loans
that best fit their specific needs. The loan application and additional resources also will be
provided.
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Farmers can download application quick guides that outline what to expect from preparing
an application to receiving a loan decision. There are four guides that cover loans to
individuals, entities, and youth, as well as information on microloans. The guides include
general eligibility requirements and a list of required forms and documentation for each
type of loan. These guides can help farmers prepare before their first USDA service center
visit with a loan officer.

Farmers can access the Farm Loan Discovery Tool by visiting farmers.gov/fund and
clicking the “Start” button. Follow the prompts and answer five simple questions to receive
loan information that is applicable to your agricultural operation. The tool is built to run on
any modern browser like Chrome, Edge, Firefox, or the Safari browser, and is fully
functional on mobile devices. It does not work in Internet Explorer.

About Farmers.gov

In 2018, USDA unveiled farmers.gov, a dynamic, mobile-friendly public website combined
with an authenticated portal where farmers will be able to apply for programs, process
transactions, and manage accounts.

The Farm Loan Discovery Tool is one of many resources on farmers.gov to help connect
farmers to information that can help their operations. Earlier this year, USDA launched the
My Financial Information feature, which enables farmers to view their loan information,
history, payments, and alerts by logging into the website.

USDA is building farmers.gov for farmers, by farmers. In addition to the interactive farm
loan features, the site also offers a Disaster Assistance Discovery Tool. Farmers can visit
farmers.gov/recover/disaster-assistance-tool#step-1 to find disaster assistance programs
that can help their operation recover from natural disasters.

Borrower Training for Farm Loan Customers
Borrower training is available for all Farm Service Agency (FSA) customers. This training
is required for all direct loan applicants, unless the applicant has a waiver issued by the
agency. 

Borrower training includes instruction in production and financial management. The
purpose is to help the applicants develop and improve skills that are necessary to
successfully operate a farm and build equity in the operation. It aims to help the producer
become financially successful. Borrower training is provided, for a fee, by agency
approved vendors. Contact your local FSA Farm Loan Manager for a list of approved
vendors.  

Change to Policy on Filing a Notice of Loss for
Grazed Forage Producers with NAP Coverage
For the 2021 and subsequent crop years, NAP forage producers with the intended use of
grazing who elect to use independent assessments or other approved alternative loss
percentage methods to establish their loss are no longer required to file a CCC-576 Notice
of Loss with FSA.  However, a CCC-576 Application for Payment form must be submitted
to FSA no later than 60 calendar days after the coverage period ends.
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Producers that elect to have the grazing loss determined using similar mechanically
harvested units still must timely file a CCC-576 Notice of Loss within 15 days of the
disaster event or damage to the crop first becomes apparent or within 15 days of harvest.
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